July 9, 2009 DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting






DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

July 9, 2009 – 9:00 a.m.

Collette Building

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Curtis Bedford, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dianne Sole, Susan Coffing, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Dr. George Stone, Randall O’Neal, Eugene Montano, Harvey Hyland, Michael Modica, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Mike Owens was unable to attend.

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Cale made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.


D.  Approval of Minutes of June 11, 2009 Board of Directors’ Meeting 

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2009 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.

IV .
Executive Director Report


E.
Legal Issues

Ms. Marvel made a motion to go into executive session to discuss pending or potential litigation for the purposes of legal advice and the fact that discussing them in open session may have an adverse affect on DIAA’s position in litigation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. While in executive session, potential litigation was discussed. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session and back to open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
III.
Action Items


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions



Mr. Charles commented that there were seven events that needed to be sanctioned and that they were all for the fall. Mr. Charles stated that they were all in compliance with NFHS and DIAA regulations. Mr. Charles also commented that one of the events included a fall girls’ soccer tournament which St. Andrew’s was going to participate in. Mr. Charles explained that St. Andrew’s School is a DISC school and explained that their application for associate membership includes a request that St. Andrew’s be allowed to play girls’ soccer in the fall. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.



Mr. Kobasa welcomed new Board Members Curtis Bedford and Harvey Hyland and thanked Gerald Allen and John Oliver for their service.

B. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by St. Elizabeth for A.B.

Student, student’s parents, and Joe Hemphill, athletic director at St. Elizabeth were in attendance to present this request. Student’s parents requested a closed hearing. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of the pupil files. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. 
While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken, and the Board held deliberations. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 18 voting members participating and present to consider this matter. Mr. Modica recused himself. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All persons participating in this hearing were sworn in. 
Mr. Long made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously.

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the testimony received that a hardship was established. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried by a vote of 18-yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Bedford, Montano, Cale, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Hyland, Sole, Coffing, Taylor, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Stone, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 – abstention – (Modica).

C. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Tatnall for K.D.
Leon R. Spencer, Jr.; Director of Enrollment and Financial Aid at Tatnall School, Kathryn Dear; student, and Susan Dear; student’s mother were in attendance to present this request. Mrs. Dear requested an open hearing.  Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 18 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in.  

Mr. Spencer explained to the Board that Kathryn had just completed her sophomore year at Garnet Valley High School and was promoted to the eleventh grade for the 2009-10 school year. Mr. Spencer further explained that Kathryn came to Tatnall because she was interested in pursuing a college career and wants to attend the best college she can and felt that attending the Tatnall School will enhance the college selection. Mr. Spencer stated that Kathryn was accepted to the Tatnall School even though they usually do not accept student transferring in their junior year. Mr. Spencer explained that the Tatnall School feels they are a four year program but after they saw Kathryn’s demonstration of exceptional academic capability they decided to accept her. Mr. Spencer stated that Kathryn is ranked 24th in a class of 368 students at Garnet Valley High School. Mr. Spencer commented that Kathryn’s unweighted GPA is 3.743 and her weighted GPA is 4.868. Mr. Spencer commented that though Kathryn’s reason for transferring to Tatnall is purely academic she would like to participate on the swimming and tennis teams. Letters were entered into evidence from the Garnet Valley Principal and swim coach; and Tatnall Headmaster asserting the transfer was for academics and not for athletic advantage. 
Mrs. Dear commented that Kathryn is a very gifted and self driven student. Kathryn responded to questions by Board members and stated that she would like to attend an ivy league school and that the AP classes are basically the same at each school but that the class size is much smaller at Tatnall. Student also clarified that Tatnall AP classes will not require that she take the AP tests and thus she will feel free to take more AP classes.
Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request based upon the evidence presented a hardship was established for academic consideration for more rigorous academic curriculum, smaller class size, college guidance and the transfer is not based on interest in athletics. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried by a vote of 14 yes( O’Neal, Stone, Modica, Long, Hawtof, Reed, Coffing, Sole, Hyland, Marvel, Samonisky, Corrado, Bedford, Kobasa) and 4 – no (Wagner, Cale, Taylor, and Eby).


F.
Request for Alternate Dates for Wrestling Season by Colonial and Brandywine School Districts


Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that this is a waiver request from the schools and that they have opted not to attend this meeting as is permissible under DIAA regulations. Ms. Fontello also stated because of the schools’ opting not to appear that Mr. Charles is presenting his testimony regarding the request and the written request of the districts will also be made part of the record. Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that under DIAA regulations it is not mandatory for the schools to appear on a non-eligibility waiver. Ms. Fontello confirmed for the record that Mr. Charles is still under oath from previous hearings. 


Mr. Charles stated that this is an annual request from the Colonial and Brandywine School Districts to compete in the sport of wrestling during an alternate time period. Mr. Charles explained that the traditional time period as required by regulation is 21 days before the first Friday in December and ends no later than March 1. The two school districts are asking to compete in the sport of wrestling from October 13 to December 15, 2009 and then after that they would compete in other winter sports. Mr. Charles explained that the reason they do this is to better utilize their gym space. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.

G. Consideration for Membership by Mt. Sophia Academy
Marilyn Groop; principal for Mt. Sophia Academy, Jeff Hunter; proposed assistant swim coach and assistant athletic director for Mt. Sophia Academy, and Tammy Hunter; proposed swim coach for Mt. Sophia Academy were in attendance to present this request. Ms. Fontello stated that there are 17 Board members present today and that it would be beneficial if the parties could introduce themselves to the new Board members and what their positions or proposed positions are to help all the  Board members understand what they were requesting. Ms. Groop explained that Mt. Sophia Academy is a multi-family home school and wants to give their students the opportunity to participate in athletics like other schools and are requesting to become members of DIAA. 
Ms. Coffing, who chaired the committee that reviewed membership for Mt. Sophia, commented that her committee met and discussed specific by-laws regarding Mt. Sophia’s application for membership. Ms. Coffing stated that the concerns addressed were the concerns with eligibility regarding legal enrollment, legal daily attendance, and passing work. Ms. Coffing commented that Mt. Sophia has addressed these concerns by submitting a proposed addendum to their manual. Ms. Coffing explained that the addendum would apply only to student-athletes participating in their athletic program. Ms. Coffing further explained that the addendum requires that these student-athletes take at least one core academic course each term at Mt. Sophia and will have their school work checked more frequently throughout the year and assigned grades in a quarterly portfolio review with a requirement that the student be passing at least five credits including the on-site credits being taken at Mt. Sophia. Ms. Coffing commented that the proposed addendum also requires student-athletes to provide written verification on a daily basis that they have been legally in attendance in order to practice or compete in athletics. Ms. Coffing stated that it has also been proposed that the student-athletes provide written verification everyday to the coaches that the students have been in legal attendance. Ms. Coffing stated that the sub-committee was suggesting additional language in the attendance policy regarding a minimum number of hours to qualify as legally in attendance to include language regarding acceptable reasons for not doing so. Ms. Coffing stated that there was some discrepancy about the spirit of the legal enrollment bylaw and whether Mt. Sophia students are regarded as attending two different schools such as their home school and Mt. Sophia. Ms. Coffing stated that according to Ms. Groop when students enroll at Mt. Sophia they are assigned the Mt. Sophia DOE number and they relinquish their individual home school DOE number which makes them legally enrolled at only one school.  Ms. Coffing commented that after lengthy discussion the committee thought it may be helpful to gather information from DOE and request feedback from DIAA current member schools regarding input on how to address home-school organizational structures. Ms. Coffing stated that it is the committees opinion that there may be some differences of opinion among the board regarding the intent of the bylaws and Mt. Sophias ability to adequately address the concerns of the Board. Ms. Groop indicated that Mount Sophia would like to have their request considered today in that they really needed a resolution if they were to have their program ready to proceed in the fall with the opening of the school year.
Ms. Sole requested that Mr. Charles review the regulations of concern with respect to Mt. Sophia’s request for membership. Mr. Charles commented on the concerns the DIAA board had with the first being if Mt. Sophia met the definition of a secondary school. Mr. Charles stated that Mt. Sophia is a multi-family non-public school registered with the Department of Education and that it does appear that they meet the definition in the regulations. Mr. Charles stated that there were some concerns in the area of enrollment and attendance. Mr. Charles stated that it appears as if that concern has been answered by the school and DOE thatwhen a student enrolls into Mt. Sophia they fall under Mt. Sophia’s unit number and no longer fall under the unit number for an individual home school. Mr. Charles explained another question was if the student was attending two different schools during the regular day. Mr. Charles stated that students actually take classes at the campus of Mt. Sophia and the classes that are taken in the home setting are all part of the Mt. Sophia curriculum and the credits will be on the Mt. Sophia transcript. Mr. Charles commented on another concern which was DIAA regulation 1009.2.3.6 regarding legal attendance. Mr. Hunter explained that the school has changed their policy to include a policy where a student would have to have a form signed by the teacher or parent-teacher stating that the student was in attendance that day in order to practice or compete in the athletic program. Mr. Charles stated that other eligibility rules that came into play were the transfer rule and amateur status which were discussed with Mt. Sophia and they acknowledged that they will have to comply. Mr. Charles commented on the passing work rule and stated that the DIAA standard is that a student must be passing a minimum of 5 credits two in the core academic area. Mr. Charles stated that the curriculum that the students take is approved by the administration at Mt. Sophia and the school has a requirement that the Student must be passing 5 credits and 3 in the core academic area. Mr. Charles stated that Mt. Sophia students will have the same number of years of participation as in regulation 1009.2.7. Mr. Charles stated that physical examinations and immunizations was also discussed with Mt. Sophia and commented that Mt. Sophia assured him that all students will have meet this requirement. Mr. Charles explained another area of concern was with the certified coaches. Mr. Charles explained the process that Mt. Sophia will take to comply with this section.

Ms. Groop commented that Mt. Sophia has made adjustments that seem reasonable and that they are waiting to see if they are going to be approved for membership so that they have time to set up for the new school year. Ms. Fontello asked about an academic probation. Ms. Groop responded by saying that the do have an academic probation which would be done quarterly. Ms. Groop explained how the academic probation works with the student-athletes and stated that if the student is not passing the student will not be able to participate. Ms. Groop also stated that most of their classes are year long classes but that they also have semester long classes. Ms. Groop also stated that they have approximately 15 teachers. Dr. Stone made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. The Board deliberated. Ms. Marvel made a motion to come out of deliberations. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof thanked Mt. Sophia and the Committee for all the work they have done with this request.  Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the request for membership into DIAA as a full member school. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. Mt. Sophia was reminded that per the DIAA regulations their membership was not official until their dues were actually paid.
The Board recessed at 12:00 p.m. and reconvened at 12:10 p.m.


E.
Request for Associate Member Status by DISC Schools


Mr. Charles explained that this was an annual request for associate member status from the Delaware Independent School Conference. Ms. Samonisky explained that she did not believe there is anything new and stated that a year ago they had asked for a different exception regarding passing workwhich had been turned down so they did not include it this year. Ms. Samonisky commented that it did include allowing St. Andrew’s permission to play girls soccer in the fall. Mr. Charles commented that in addition to St. Andrews playing girls soccer in the fall and 5th year seniors being eligible to participate against other DISC schools this year’s application included a request to allow transfer students to be eligible to compete against other DISC schools. Mr. Charles further commented that the reason for this is because they do not have a physical education program in their schools and all students are mandated to participate in athletics as a requirement of the physical education component. Ms. Samonisky acknowledged that the item involving the new transfer rule was a new addition to this years request. Mr. Eby made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried by a vote of 14 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Reed, Corrado, Bedford, Sole, O’Neal, Cale, Coffing, Hyland, Taylor, Marvel, stone, and Eby) and 1 – abstention (Samonisky). 

H.
Consideration of Proposed 2009-10 DIAA Budget 

Mr. Charles explained that income for the year was $730,221 which is 95% of the FY09 proposed budget. Income for the reporting period of 6/4 – 6/30/09 was $70,062.00 and largely tournament revenue. FY09 expenses were $676,702.00 which is 88% of the amount approved in the FY09 budget. DIAA showed a net gain of $53,519.00 in FY09. The contingency fund now stands at $454,877. Mr. Charles explained there maybe additional revenue and expense still outstanding. Mr. Charles explained the need for a contingency fund in that DIAA does not receive any state appropriations, thus, DIAA must have funds available at the beginning of each new fiscal year.
Mr. Charles stated that we have captured all the expenses for the year. Mr. Charles then reviewed the proposed budget for the 2009-10 year. Mr. Charles stated that he removed a category that was named special projects which was funded by the contingency fund. Mr. Charles stated that this was used last year for the DAAD start up. Mr. Charles stated that the proposed budget is $720,800.00 which represents a 6% decrease over last years budget. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report and the proposed budget. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously.
I.
DIAA Officers Elections

Mr. Charles commented that a chair and vice chair needed to be elected. Mr. Kobasa opened the floor for nominations. Dr. Stone nominated Mr. Kobasa for Chair and Mr. Wagner for Vice Chair. The floor was closed to nominations. After a motion to elect the proposed nominations, the motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. 

IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Final 2008-09 Tournament Attendance Report


Mr. Charles stated that this is a final report and reflects all tournament reports. Mr. Charles commented that attendance was down 15% from a couple of years ago due to weather and match-ups and the economy. 


B.
Final 2008-09 Sportsmanship Report


 Mr. Neubauer gave a summary of the Sportsmanship Report and stated that the reporting by the officials groups is almost 100%. Mr. Neubauer stated that the downside was that the ejections were increased in basketball and wrestling. Mr. Neubauer also stated that not one player had to be disciplined for having four cards and no coach was reprimanded for three cards. 

C.
Final 2008-09 Participation Report



Mr. Charles stated that this report was included for the Board’s review. Mr. Neubauer commented that rates for male participation is 52% and 48% for female. Mr. Charles stated that the participation numbers include sideline cheerleading and competitive cheerleading. 



Mr. Kobasa stated that a recent article in the paper about the arrest of Bobby Jacobs for stalking three individuals contained inaccurate information. The article stated Mr. Jacobs target three DSSAA board Members in retaliation for causing the demise of the Slam Dunk to the Beach Basketball Tournament. Mr. Kobasa wanted Board members to be aware that it was NOT DSSAA/DIAA that caused the demise of the tournament.  


Ms. Fontello commented on the legal action between Milford School District and the Henlopen Conference. She advised that she attended the oral arguments and stated that the Court of Chancery dismissed Milford’s claim and granted the Henlopen Conference’s Motion for Summary Judgment.  Ms. Fontello then commented that at the last Board meeting the members voted to change the tournament manual’s regulation regarding how to classify schools for purposes of Divisions in the two sports that DIAA actually undertakes the process. She suggested that it may be prudent to follow through with this change in other sports to reflect that the September 30 enrollment count reflects the Boards policy that all students will be counted regardless of their placement in a special school or alternative program including ILC.


Mr. Wagner informed the Board that there are no officials organization for track and field and that the pool of people that could solve decisions in an official capacity is diminishing. Mr. Wagner explained that he is trying to get people started to officiate track and field. Mr. Wagner stated that Bob Neylan has agreed to teach a class and have secured five dates for the class. Mr. Wagner commented that we need more knowledgeable people in track. Mr. Wagner commented that he was asking for help from DIAA and would bring more information back to the next Board meeting. Mr. Eby made a motion for Mr. Wagner to proceed with this program. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.
F. Miscellaneous
Mr. Charles reviewed a letter and news article. 

Ms. Marvel commented that she was not comfortable with family members of DIAA Board members receiving the DIAA Scholarship Award. She suggested that perhaps the policy could be reviewed.
V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment


None.

VII.
Adjournment

Ms. Cale made a motion to adjourn at 12:55 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  


